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December 6, 2004
	TO:
	Members Management Group (MMG)

	Cc: 
	Members

	FROM:
	Rudy Peone, Chair

	SUBJECT:
	Draft Action Notes for the November 30, 2004 MMG Meeting 


Please review the attendance list and action notes for accuracy. If there are no objections within five working days, these actions will be considered final.

Only two members were not represented during today’s meeting. The Warm Springs and Shoshone-Paiute Tribes have been contacted. During the meeting, one member reminded the MMG that this group is accountable for ensuring that their policy advisors are informed of the content and implications of any Consent Mail being reviewed and actions made at the MMG meetings. However, if MMG representatives need further information, the CBFWA staff are available to assist you throughout the process. 
MEMBERS MANAGEMENT GROUP MEETING
November 30, 2004 

9:00 a.m. – 3:05 p.m.

CBFWA Office, Portland, Oregon

Draft Action Notes
The support material and reference documents for the 11/30 MMG meeting are posted at http://www.cbfwa.org/committees/Meetings.cfm?CommShort=MMG&meeting=next or linked in the document.
	Attendees:
	MMG Chairman Rudy Peone, STI; MMG Vice-chair Tony Nigro, ODFW; Doug Taki, BPT; Ronald Peters, Cd'AT; Dave Statler, NPT; John Palensky, NOAA Fisheries; Bruce Suzumoto, NPCC; Ray Entz, KT; Edward Sheets, YN; Maureen Smith, Mark Bagdovitz & Doug DeHart, USFWS; Dick Stone, WDFW; John Platt & Jaime Pinkham, CRITFC; Rod Sando, Frank Young; Neil Ward; Tom Giese, Tom Iverson, and Trina Gerlack, CBFWA 

	By Phone:
	Peter Hassemer, IDFG; Lawrence Schwabe, BPT; Lynn DuCharme, CSKT; Carl Scheeler, CTUIR; Mary Verner, UCUT; Patty O'Toole, NPCC; Laura Gephart, CRITFC; Paul Ward, YN; Sue Ireland, KTI; Brian Marotz, MFWP; and B.J. Kieffer, STI;

	Time Allocation:
	Objective 1. Project/Budget Recommendations

Objective 2. Fish & Wildlife Regional Issues

Objective 3. Annual Report 

Objective 4. RM&E

Objective 5. Other Business
	31%

69%

0%

0%

0%



	Agenda changes:
	Introductions and Approval of Agenda
Ray Entz, KT requested time on the agenda to give a presentation on the UCUTs recommendation to the NPCC on an approach to allocating BPA funds based on the proportion of benefits that the hydro projects provide to the area. Ray stated that this approach is outlined in their 11/22/04 comments regarding the Subbasin Plan Amendments to the F&W Program. 

Item 6, the MOA update was not discussed during the meeting due to time restrictions. An update is available for your review at the end of the agenda under current status on issues. 

	ITEM 1:

Discussion:

	Search for CBFWA Executive Director

Rod Sando asked that the MMG review the draft job announcement and provide edits. He reported that the draft CBFWA Executive Director job announcement reflected the changes requested by the Members during executive session at the August 2004 Members Meeting. Rod is leaving CBFWA June 15, 2005 and looks forward to training the new executive director during his last month.

	Action: 
	The MMG reviewed the hiring schedule and requested that a week be added after the April 13, 2005 interviews for the MMG and Members to make their final selection. The hiring schedule will be revised to reflect the MMG’s request. 

The MMG asked for the representatives on the hiring committee. At the August Members Meeting, Mark Bagdovitz, Bill Tweit, and Warren Seyler volunteered to be participants on the Search Committee for the next CBFWA Executive Director. The Selection Committee includes one Member from the Upriver States, Downriver States, UCUT, CRITFC, and Federal agencies. When those representatives are identified they will select at least three qualified candidates, but no more than five, and recommend them to the Members. Please send your comments or questions to Jann Eckman at jann.eckman@cbfwa.org. 

	ITEM 2:

Discussion:
	New Location for the CBFWA Office
Rod Sando reported that the CBFWA office will be moving on December 16 & 17, 2004 and closed for business. The CBFWA will open for business on December 20, 2004 at our new address 851 S.W. Sixth Avenue, Suite 260, Portland Oregon, 97204. The CBFWA phone numbers did not change. Our new office is in the same building as the Northwest Power and Conservation Council. The move is beneficial for the CBFWA because the rent is less, CBFWA is closer to other like interest groups, traveling from the airport will be more convenient, lodging and parking are available next to the new office.
The MMG asked if CBFWA will validate parking at the new location. The parking expenses should be added to the travel claim for reimbursement.

	ITEM 3:

Discussion:

	Approve Discussions Between Wildlife Managers and BPA regarding Wildlife Trust Agreements
Frank Young and Maureen Smith reported that the Wildlife Committee would like MMG feedback on their proposal to initiate discussions with BPA on ways to assure adequate funding for wildlife mitigation during the next rate case period 

Maureen gave an overview of the wildlife Draft Rate Case Proposal Framework (attached) to be further developed during the December 1-2, 2004 WC workshop. The draft proposal outlines a strategy to influence the F&W budget in the BPA Rate Case using the “foundational” approach proposed by Greg Delwiche, BPA in his interview with Columbia Basin Bulletin (attached). 
The WC is seeking MMG guidance and authorization for Wildlife Managers to represent CBFWA’s interests in informal discussions to determine BPA’s interest in initiating negotiations on the development of wildlife trust agreements.

	Action:
	The MMG determined that the WC Proposal needed further development prior to discussions with BPA and created a Rate Case Workgroup of Tony Nigro, Dave Statler, Ron Peters, Carl Scheeler, Ray Entz, Maureen Smith, and Dick Stone to assure that all parties are comfortable with the Proposal prior to discussions with BPA and to help guide Proposal development. The WC will schedule a conference call with the MMG Rate Case Workgroup to review the revised Proposal and discuss the agenda for the meeting with BPA.

	ITEM 4:

Discussion:

	Review Article by Eric Redman, titled “A Look at the Logic of Salmon Policy”
Rod Sando, CBFWA discussed the attached article by Eric Redman, titled “A Look at the Logic of Salmon Policy” which recently has been circulating throughout the Basin and was presented in October at the Mighty Columbia Seminar in Seattle, WA. 

	Action:
	The MMG reviewed the article and decided that the data presented does not warrant a technical analysis or comments.

	ITEM 5:

Discussion:

	APRE/Subbasin Plan Integration Process
An outside review indicated that many subbasins had failed to account for artificial production in their subbasins and lacked descriptive strategies to meet subbasin goals. The NPCC approved a budget to provide funding for the initial planning and organization of the APRE /subbasin planning integration process. The costs should not exceed $68,500 and would be charged against the $900,000 APRE placeholder in the FY05 budget. Go to http://www.nwcouncil.org/news/2004_11/fw_integrate.pdf for background material. 
Bruce Suzumoto, NPCC reported that the balancing or accounting “All H Analyzer” tool has been used on three populations in Yakima and Kalama subbasins. A workshop is scheduled December 10, 2004 in Kalama. The accounting tool measures objectives and goals for harvest and escapement needs. The goal is to articulate the numeric objectives for hatchery returns, natural escapement and harvest needs in and out of the subbasin. In the future these numeric subbasin objectives can be aggregated into provincial and basinwide objectives.
The NPCC is working with Andy Applebee, WDFW. Doug DeHart, USFWS supported the regional process and encouraged others to participate. The model has been used in Western Washington by the Hatchery Scientific Review Group (HSRG) and Don Campton, USFWS. The co-managers, technical review, public, and scientists were all involved in the collaborative process. 
A member stated that restoring escapement populations includes production, rates, spatial distribution, and genetic integrity. Standards need to be set for each, including ESA and delisting criteria. A meeting with the TRT, CBFWA, NPCC and NOAA Fisheries to set objectives and process needs for the regional would be beneficial. What is the role for hatcheries sustainable for populations?

The MMG acknowledge the purpose of the hatcheries is for the impacts of hydro. 

	Action:
	The MMG invited Bruce Suzumoto, NPCC and the modelers to give a presentation of the “All H Analyzer” tool at the January 4, 2005 MMG meeting. 
Bruce Suzumoto agreed to send a copy of the revised APRE FY05 placeholder budget to Dave Statler.

	ITEM 6:

Discussion:


	Rate Case Costs (MOA 2)
Ed Sheets, YN reported that BPA is has not yet set the period for the next Rate Case. Ed encouraged that the MMG review the workgroup’s approach to develop the Rate Case F&W cost estimates attached below. It is important that the Fish and Wildlife Managers provide recommendations to help the BPA establish the Rate Case budget. The cost estimates will be entered into the template for all subbasins with or without MMG participation. The deadline for comments is early January 2005. 
Rate Case Costs Reference Documents:

November 22, 2004 – “Draft Framework of Analysis for Future Program Implementation Costs”

November 22, 2004 – “Draft Assumptions for Future F&W Program Costs”

November 22, 2004 – “Draft Subbasin Habitat Cost”

November 22, 2004 – “Draft Template for Alternative Estimate of Future F&W Costs”

November 22, 2004 – “Draft thoughts on estimating future F&W costs

	Action:
	The F&W managers will review the budget drivers in the “Draft Assumptions for Future F&W Program Costs” chart and provide their best available information for the “Draft Template for Alternative Estimates of Future F&W Program Costs.”  Send your specific changes to the assumptions, with justifications for their need, to Tom Giese at tom.giese@cbfwa.org. 
The MMG requested time on the agenda at the January 4 MMG meeting for the Rate Case work group (Ron Peters, Mary Verner, Ed Sheets, and Dick Stone) to present an update.

The MOA 2 update was not discussed during the meeting due to time restrictions. However, the update is available for your review at the end of the agenda under current status on issues. 

	Additional Agenda Item: 
Discussion:
	Geographical Allocation Method For Determining Distribution of BPA Fish and Wildlife Program Funding
Ray Entz, KT recommended that the MMG look at the F&W Program and the Power Act for benefits and geographical clarification. He updated the MMG on the UCUTs’ Additional Comments on Subbasin Plan Amendments to the F&W Program. The attached 11/22/04 UCUT letter to Judi Danielson, NPCC regarding additional comments on the subbasin plan amendments to the Fish and Wildlife Program summarizes the presentation by Ray Entz. 
The UCUT recommends that the NPCC adopt measures, ten year budget implementation table, and that “the Council not continue to amend or delay the 2000 Program to increase the level of specificity in all subbasins.”  
“The UCUT recommend a geographic allocation method that ties Program implementation to FCRPS impacts and obligations and incorporates the following principles:

a) Regional 70-15-15 Split – This standard needs to be maintained and used as a benchmark for how well the region is implementing the diverse FCRPS mitigation responsibilities. (The ESA and blocked areas are affected by the percentage.)
b) Best science - have projects continually received appropriate scientific review and approval?

c) Historical success - have past project goals been met and with economic efficiency?

d) Long-term benefits - do projects provide long-term benefits to fish and wildlife?

e) Mitigation obligation – do projects move toward fulfilling BPA's mitigation obligation?

f) Equitable apportionment of mitigation efforts - do projects focus effort in historically under-mitigated areas?

g) Proportionality - has BPA provided mitigation benefits to fish and wildlife in proportion to the relative impacts and benefits (power, irrigation, flood control) derived from operation of each facility in the hydropower system?

h) Mitigation for lost anadromous fisheries - do projects mitigate for anadromous fish lost to blockage by federal hydropower facilities?”



	ITEM 7: 

Discussion:

	NPCC’s Adoption Process for Subbasin Plans
Tom Iverson asked the MMG to review and edit the 11/22/04 revised draft CBFWA comments to the NPCC’s 10/22/04 request for additional comments on issues raised that relate to the adoption and implementation of subbasin plans during the meeting. The UCUT, CRITFC and others provided comments to the initial draft. John Platt reference a CRITFC comment letter to the NPCC dated August 12, 2004 and the letter is available at CRITFC office for MMG review.
The MMG provide line by line edits to Tom I. for inclusion in a final draft. 
Reference documents: 

November 30, 2004 – Draft CBFWA’s Additional Comments on the Issues Related to the Program Amendment Processes

October 22, 2004 – NPCC’s request for additional comments on issues raised during the amendment process that relate more to subbasin planning and fish and wildlife program amendment processes.

	Action:


	The MMG approved the revised draft with the 11/30/04 edits for the Members and MMG concurrent consent mail process. Tom Iverson incorporated the 11/30 edits. The objections to the draft are due Tuesday, December 7, 2004.

	ITEM 8:

Discussion:

	Draft Columbia River Basin Research Plan
Participants were provided an update regarding the reviews that the CBFWA’s technical committees provided relative to the NPCC’s “Draft Columbia River Basin Research Plan” (Research Plan). In addition, the MMG received an update regarding the CBFWA’s November 22-23, 2004 meetings with NPCC staff to discuss the Research Plan. Based on their findings, the CBFWA technical committees proposed that that the CBFWA inform the NPCC that the Research Plan was void of an framework and pertinent information and that collaboration with the CBFWA would be essential for the for NPCC to develop a systemwide research plan. Participants reviewed and edited the CBFWA response letter, intended for submission to the NPCC on November 30, 2004, that described the deficiencies that the technical committees identified.

Reference documents: 

November 30, 2004 – CBFWA’s Final Response Letter and Comments to Mark Walker, NPCC regarding the NPCC Draft Columbia River Basin Research Plan. 
October 2004 - The Draft Columbia River Basin Research Plan by the Northwest Power and Conservation Council - http://www.nwcouncil.org/library/2004/2004-13.htm.

	Action:


	The MMG approved the revised draft and recommended submitting the letter and comments to Mark Walker (NPCC).

To continue the collaborative efforts with the NPCC, the MMG advised the Chairs of the technical committees to continue to work with Dick Stone and Neil Ward to prepare information to present to the NPCC during future meetings.

	ITEM 9: 

Discussion:

	Next MMG Meeting Date and Winter Members Meeting 
The MMG did not approve the next MMG Meeting date and the January Members meeting date. 

	Action:
	The MMG rescheduled the next MMG meeting for Tuesday, January 4, 2005, 9:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. at the new CBFWA office.

The MMG reported that the some of the Members cannot attend the 1/25-27/04 Members Meeting date. The new Winter Members Meeting date was not selected during the meeting, but the next available dates are February 2 & 3, 2005. 


CURRENT STATUS OF THE FOLLOWING ISSUES: (These issues are updates for your information.)
Members and MMG Consent Mail – The MMG has approved the revised 11/30/04 draft CBFWA comments on the NPCC’s October 22, 2004 letter that called for additional comments on issues raised that relate to the adoption and implementation of subbasin plans for review and Members approval through the consent mail process. Objections are due December 7, 2004. 
Update on PNAMP Charter - On 11/8/04 the PNAMP Charter was mailed to CBFWA Chairman Warren Seyler’s and is pending his signature. The Members approved through consent mail that the CBFWA chair would sign the PNAMP Charter to demonstrate CBFWA's support for PNAMP's efforts to provide regional guidance for aquatic monitoring activities. The PNAMP Charter is linked at http://www.cbfwa.org/Committees/MMG/Meetings/2004_1028/FinalPNAMPCharterAug11-2004.doc. 

Deputy Director Bill Shake is retiring December 31, 2004 from the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service.

MOA 2 Update on Future F&W Funding Agreement – Tom Giese, CBFWA – The NPCC staff draft and the BPA staff draft are out for F&W manager consideration, also there is a side-by-side comparison of the NPCC and BPA drafts (see below). The BPA and the NPCC are seeking policy review of the drafts, particularly from the Tribes. No close of comment date has been set. The MOA update reference documents are listed below and posted at http://www.cbfwa.org/committees/Meetings.cfm?CommShort=MMG&meeting=next
October 22, 2004 – “Side-by-side comparison of proposed Council staff and BPA MOA versions with references to 1996 MOA”
October 8, 2004 – “BPA’s Sample Draft v2.0 Memorandum of Understanding for Implementing the Columbia River Fish and Wildlife Mitigation Program during the Fiscal Years 2007-2012 between the NPCC and BPA with concurrences by the Thirteen Tribes in the Columbia River Basin”
September 3, 2004 – NPCC’s Conceptual Draft “MOU 2004
Update on Flat Funding Policy Letter was approved by the CBFWA Members through the consent mail process and was sent to the Judi Danielson, NPCC on November 15, 2004. Linked at http://www.cbfwa.org/committees/Documents.cfm?CommShort=MMG. 
NPCC Regional Forum – At the 10/28 MMG meeting, Pete Hassemer, IDFG informed the group that the NPCC is generating discussions on changing the structure of the Regional Forum and recommended that they read the documents listed below. It appears the regional forum change-issue has lost its momentum for now. See reference documents below: 
1. NPCC’s August Meeting Minutes - http://www.nwcouncil.org/news/2004_08/minutes.pdf 

2. NPCC’s 5th Power Plan -http://www.nwcouncil.org/energy/powerplan/draftplan/Default.htm 

3. NPCC’s Annual Report to Congress - http://www.nwcouncil.org/library/2004/2004-10.htm
CBFWA Draft BPA F&W Program Funding White Paper – August 24, 2004: Twenty-six Years of Funding (1978-2003). Linked at http://www.cbfwa.org/Committees/MMG/Meetings/2004_1028/FundingWhitePaper082404.pdf. The report is pending review by an independent economist and Tom Iverson will keep the MMG updated. 
NPCC Regional Coordination - Update on Subbasin Plan Adoption Process – linked at http://www.nwcouncil.org/fw/subbasinplanning/admin/level3/rcg/2004_11/default.htm.
AFC Project Implementation Review Conference – Neil Ward, CBFWA - “Request for Information for the December 9, 2004 Anadromous Fish Committee’s Implementation Review Meeting in Portland, OR” announcement is available at the following link http://www.cbfwa.org/files/FY04Conference/. 
Update Lamprey Technical Workshop – Tom Iverson, CBFWA - The Lamprey Technical Work Group (LTWG) work shop is scheduled for early December. The focus of the workshop will be to prioritize the critical needs and uncertainties. Information on the LTWG is available at http://columbiariver.fws.gov/lamprey.htm.
Update Budget Allocation Committee (BAC) - Resource Status Report – Tom Iverson, CBFWA, continues to work on organizing status information for a few example populations. When the draft report has been reviewed and approved by the BAC, a full Status of the Resource Report will be prepared for all focal species/habitats.

Update Budget Oversight Group (BOG) – Tom Iverson, CBFWA - The updated information on the Budget Modification Process is available at the following link  http://www.cbfwa.org/mods/intro.cfm . 
2004-05 CBFWA New Directions Work Plan - linked at http://www.cbfwa.org/files/CBFWA/2004_1001FinalNDWorkPlan.pdf. 

Update on the Tribal Resolutions – Tana Klum, CBFWA - Signed copies of the resolutions are available at http://www.cbfwa.org/default.cfm. Resolutions:

1. #04-72 “Advocating Bonneville Power Administration to reconsider its refusal to provide funding to the Confederated Salish & Kootenai Tribes for purposes of mitigating impacts to wildlife caused by the construction and inundation of Hungry Horse and Libby Dams”

2. #04-73 “Supporting full funding for the Fish Passage Center and opposing efforts to undermine its role in assisting the Region’s Fish and Wildlife Co-Managers.” This resolution has been forwarded to the NPCC, who are currently considering FPC’s role and funding.

3. #04-74 “Supporting the recovery and rebuilding of Northwest fish and wildlife populations, and demanding that Federal and other agencies honor – not retreat from – their numerous prior commitments to recover and rebuild such resources”

4. #04-89 “Finding that NOAA Fisheries’ draft revised 2000 Biological Opinion for the Federal Columbia River Power System is inadequate and insufficient.” A formal letter of request was recently made by ATNI to the American Fisheries Society (AFS) to conduct an independent scientific review of the remanded BiOp. AFS has formally accepted the request with a return letter to ATNI. An announcement was also made at an AFS conference at Skamania Lodge November 1st. Tana is the contact and liaison for any information on this issue.
Update NPCC’s Reservoir Operations / Flow Survival Symposium – November 9-10, 2004 - Contact Bruce Suzumoto, NPCC visit the NPCC website at http://www.nwcouncil.org/symposium.htm 
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